
GREENWOOD CITY COUNCIL

May 17, 2021 - 5:37 p.m.

MINUTES

EXECUTIVE 
SESSION

To Discuss a 
Contractual 
Arrangement for 
the Potential 
Use of Property 
Located on 
Griffin Avenue.

Present Council Members were Mayor Pro-Tempore Bass, 
Patricia Partlow, and Ronnie Ables; Betty Boles was 
present by teleconference; Mayor Brandon Smith entered 
the executive session at 5:03 p.m. and Niki Hutto entered 
at 5:07 p.m.; City Manager Julia M. Wilkie, Assistant 
City Manager Ryan Thomas, City Clerk Tiffany L. Albert, 
and City Attorney Tripp Padgett. Councilor Matthew 
Miller was absent.

A motion to go into Executive Session to discuss a 
contractual arrangement for the potential use of 
property located on Griffin Avenue was made by Betty 
Boles, seconded by Ronnie Ables.

The motion passed 4-0. 

Mayor Pro-Tempore Johnathan Bass called the Executive 
Session in Council Chambers to order at 5:03 p.m. 

The Executive Session ended at 5:33 p.m. and no action 
was taken.   

PRESENT Council Members: Mayor Brandon Smith, Niki Hutto, 
Patricia Partlow, Johnathan Bass, and Ronnie Ables; City 
Manager Julia M. Wilkie, Assistant City Manager Ryan 
Thomas, City Clerk Tiffany L. Albert, Finance Director 
Julie Latham, Police Chief T.J. Chaudoin, and City 
Attorney Tripp Padgett; James Hicks from the Index-
Journal. 

Councilor Betty Boles was present by teleconference. 

Councilor Matthew Miller entered the meeting at 6:50 
p.m.  

CALL TO ORDER Mayor Brandon Smith called the meeting in the Municipal 
Courtroom to order at 5:37 p.m.  

Bishop Oliver T. McCray gave the invocation. 
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STATEMENT AND 
QUORUM 

After the Pledge of Allegiance, Mayor Smith read the 
following statement, “In accordance with the Freedom of 
Information Act, Chapter 4, Title 30, Code of Laws of 
South Carolina, 1976, an agenda has been posted on the 
front door of City Hall and notification of this meeting 
has been given to the news media.” 

City Clerk Tiffany L. Albert, CAP-OM, confirmed a quorum 
was present.

APPROVAL OF 
CONSENT AGENDA

Mayor Smith asked for a motion to approve the Consent 
Agenda.  

A motion to approve the Consent Agenda was made by 
Johnathan Bass, seconded by Niki Hutto. 

The motion passed 6-0.  

City Manager Julia Wilkie asked Council to amend the 
agenda to move Public Appearances and New Business items 
to the beginning of the agenda and to remove New Business 
Item #3. 

A motion to amend the agenda to move Public Appearances 
and New Business items to the beginning of the agenda 
and to remove New Business #3 was made by Johnathan Bass, 
seconded by Patricia Partlow.

The motion passed 6-0. 

City Manager Wilkie noted for the record that New 
Business item #3 will be on the June 7th Special Called 
Meeting agenda. 
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RECOGNIZE

Tara Smith of 
Trash Time with 
Tara to Discuss 
Litter 
Prevention 
Efforts. 

Under Public Appearances, City Manager Wilkie recognized 
City of Greenwood’s First Lady Tara Smith, also of Trash 
Time with Tara, who started monthly litter prevention 
efforts after Mayor Smith was elected. She was also
inspired by Greenwood County’s Gateway Cleanup Project 
and keeping the City clean helps to instill a pride and 
ownership of the community.  Mrs. Smith also discussed 
partnering with each Council member to set an example by 
participating and engaging with citizens to improve 
Greenwood.  

Litter pickup events that are listed through September 
will be posted on her Facebook page and the Greenwood 
Calendar. The first event will be in Ward 1 on May 22nd
at the United Center on Phoenix Street. Mayor Smith
commented that Mrs. Smith is one of the best public 
appearances he had ever seen and encouraged everyone to 
participate and pick up trash. 

RECOGNIZE

Zsaquez Flucker 
with GLEAMNS HRC 
(Community 
Services 
Department).

City Manager Wilkie recognized Ms. Flucker who noted her 
3rd year approaching Council to talk about programs that
GLEAMNS offers.  This is their agency’s 52nd year’s
mission to fight the war on poverty and be a voice for 
the poor.  She noted a proclamation is very important 
for recognition and support because a lot of people do 
not know all the services GLEAMNS provide. Ms. Flucker
announced the Community Action Day outdoor event will be 
on May 21st from 10 a.m. – 1 p.m. with free food and
resources for the whole family.  

Mayor Smith read and presented a Community Action Month 
Proclamation to Ms. Flucker.

PROCLAMATION

Bishop Oliver T. 
McCray, Jr. of 
Morris Chapel 
Baptist Church.

City Manager Wilkie recognized Bishop McCray who wanted 
everyone to know that, despite the nationwide negativity 
against law enforcement, he is proud of the work that 
the City Police is doing in the Black community.  He 
noted that the community, within his church 
neighborhood, is pleased and had good things to say about 
the Greenwood Police Department during his weekly Friday 
Trash Talk.  
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Bishop McCray noted that, if something negative should 
happen, he hopes meetings with the Police Department 
will be proactive and inspire everyone to work together 
to keep the City safe instead of damaging property and 
businesses.  

Mayor Smith was also encouraged by the City’s Law
Enforcement and offered himself, and Police Chief TJ 
Chaudoin, to join Bishop McCray on his Friday Trash 
Talks. 

CONSIDER

Ordinance No. 
21-021
Authorizing City 
Manager and City 
Clerk to Execute 
a Site Lease 
Agreement 
between the City 
of Greenwood and 
D. J. Swearinger 
or Assigns. 

(1st reading) 

City Manager Wilkie read the title of proposed Ordinance 
No. 21-013 to Council. Mayor Smith noted that this lease 
agreement involved property behind the R. L. Stevens 
Recreation Center that Mr. Swearinger bought. He 
confirmed that this lease agreement will be similar to 
the Toros soccer field and, if approved, the public 
hearing and 2nd reading will be June 7th. 

 
Councilor Johnathan Bass noted that this possible lease 
agreement was discussed in the executive session prior 
to this meeting.  

Councilor Betty Boles noted that there will be no monies 
exchanged for the proposed lease agreement. 

A motion to approve proposed Ordinance No. 21-021 
authorizing the City Manager and City Clerk to execute 
a site lease agreement between the City of Greenwood and 
D.J. Swearinger, or assigns, was made by Johnathan Bass, 
seconded by Ronnie Ables.

There was no further discussion from Council.  

The motion passed 6-0. 

CONSIDER 

The acceptance 
of the City 
Center Master 
Plan as 
Presented by 
Toole Design.

City Manager Wilkie read the title and noted that Toole 
Design had been working on this City Center Plan since 
2019 but progress was slowed because of the COVID
pandemic. 

The Toole Design Team of Chris Lambka, Charles Howell,
and Irene Dumas-Tyson presented an updated City Center 
Master Plan and its purpose for the next 10 years.
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Chris Lambka presented a diagram key that was created to 
show a transportation standpoint, as well as greenspace,
to create that Uptown Square design which suggested 
options of a narrow Main Street with roundabouts. 

Charles Howell discussed several parking solutions and 
flush streets that can be used as event spaces. 

Irene Dumas-Tyson, who was a part of the original City 
Center Master Plan, discussed returning the City to its 
authentic self and the redevelopment of the old 
Greenwood Mills Site.

Councilor Hutto admitted that she never liked arcades in 
Uptown and discussed removing them with a balcony-type 
access.  Mayor Smith agreed but he also had concerns 
about access to 2nd floor buildings, and Councilor Bass
noted that accesses must be ADA compliant.  Ms. Dumas-
Tyson recommended a feasibility study to explore the 
unknown of arcades, and their history, to move on to a 
concept design. 

Councilor Hutto also hoped these plans will not disturb 
Uptown trees and existing greenspace.  Mr. Lambka noted 
that, in this plan, the City will almost double the 
number of trees in Uptown but will lose 6-8 trees off 
Oak and Maxwell Avenues. 

Councilor Ronnie Ables is concerned with cutting 
Uptown’s Main Street from four lanes to two.  Mr. Lambka 
confirmed that this was only one plan option; the others
would keep four lanes. 

A motion to accept the City Center Master Plan as 
presented by Toole Design was made by Niki Hutto, 
seconded by Johnathan Bass. 

DISCUSSION:

Councilor Boles was concerned about losing the City’s 
place in history for having the widest Main Street, if
traffic lanes are reduced.

There was no further discussion from Council. 
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City Manager Wilkie noted that these plans are 
conceptual in nature and any Main Street changes must be 
approved by the South Carolina Department of 
Transportation (SCDOT).

The motion passed unanimously. 

CONSIDER 

Ordinance No. 
21-016 Annexing 
One Parcel of 
Land, 
Approximately 
0.12 Acres, 
Located at 1511 
Montague Avenue 
Extension, 
Carolina Self 
Storage, of 
Greenwood. 

(1st reading) 

Under Public Hearings, City Manager Wilkie discussed the 
proposed ordinance to annex one parcel of land at 1511 
Montague Avenue Extension and noted the owner of 
Carolina Self Storage of Greenwood asked for it to be 
annexed into the City. If approved, this property will 
be in Ward 5 and assigned a General Commercial zoning. 

A motion to annex one parcel of land located at 1511 
Montague Avenue Extension, belonging to Carolina Self 
Storage of Greenwood, was made by Johnathan Bass, 
seconded by Niki Hutto.

There was no discussion from Council. 

No one spoke for or against the proposed annexation
ordinance. 

The motion passed 6-0. 
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CONSIDER

Consider 
Ordinance No. 
21-017 Annexing 
Four Parcels of 
Land, 
Approximately 
0.35 Acres, 
Located off 
Montague Avenue 
Extension, Owned 
by Greenwood 
Commissioners of 
Public Works.

(1st reading) 

City Manager Wilkie discussed the proposed ordinance 
annexing four parcels of land owned by Greenwood 
Commissioners of Public Works.  If approved, these 
parcels will also be located in Ward 5 and assigned R1, 
Low Density Residential zoning.

A motion to approve Ordinance No. 21-017 was made by 
Johnathan Bass, seconded by Patricia Partlow. 

There was no discussion from Council. 

No one spoke for or against the annexation ordinance.

The motion passed 6-0. 

CONSIDER 

Ordinance No. 
21-018 Annexing 
Four Parcels of 
Land, Totaling 
Approximately 
86.52 Acres, 
Located at 
Clairmont Drive 
(6847-231-262), 
Cokesbury Road 
(6847-322-298 & 
6847-389-384) 
and Northside 
Drive (6847-345-
443). 

(1st reading) 

City Manager Wilkie read the title of Ordinance No. 21-
018 for Council.  Mayor Smith recognized City/County 
Planning Director Phil Lindler and Planner Draper 
Carlile who discussed the proposed annexation and MPR
(Master Planned Residential) zoning recommendation for 
the proposed development.  Mr. Draper noted that the 
Greenwood Comprehensive Plan forecasted this property to 
be a medium density residential zoning designation, as 
a transition from low to high density residential land 
use areas, that has a recommended maximum of six dwelling 
units per acre. The traffic study did not recommend any 
changes to traffic lights at the Cokesbury Road & 
Northside Drive intersection but recommended an
extension of the left turn lane into the proposed 
subdivision off Northside Drive and dedicated left &
right turn lanes out of both accesses of the subdivision.
If approved, the Planning Department recommended a 150 
foot right turn lane added onto Cokesbury Road that 
enters into the subdivision. 

This proposed development will have 188 units, about 
2.16 dwellings per acre, in 3 phases: 70 dwellings in 
Phase 1, 65 dwellings in Phase 2, and 53 dwellings in 
Phase 3. After discussing proposed setbacks to the 
development, Mr. Draper noted that 47% of the site will 
be open space.  He also acknowledged that the landscape 
plan had been provided to staff today and was not able 
to review new buffering proposals to screen themselves 
from neighboring communities, but suggested that all 
issues be addressed prior to approval.
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City Planner Carlile confirmed to Council:

Councilor Bass: There were some issues that were 
addressed at the last meeting but Council should discuss 
details with the developer before the 2nd reading. 

Mayor Smith: Under the current Greenwood County R-1 
zoning, 254 homes can be built without any mitigation 
regarding wetlands.  Site plans were reduced from 227 to 
188 homes and, if annexed into the City, the proposed 
MPR zoning will allow Council to require more buffering 
opportunities.

Betty Boles: Conditions can be addressed before final 
approval. The Developer should confirm that he will not 
move forward with this development if zoning is denied.

Niki Hutto: R1 zoning classifications differs between 
the City and County.  The County R-1 zoning only requires
a minimum of 1,500 square feet per lot, while the City 
MPR zoning can offer more protection to existing 
communities. The traffic study was based on the original 
proposal of 227 homes, instead of 188 homes. 

Those who spoke in favor were: 

Mr. Paul Harrison of Blue Water Civil Design, on behalf 
of Mark III Properties (the Developer), answered
questions concerning the rezoning request, buffering,
statement of intent, and plan.  He assured Council that 
the traffic study was based on the original number of 
proposed lots and the Developer fully intends to do all 
improvements and mitigations required for the SCDOT 
driveway encroachments.  

Mr. Harrison noted that their first goal is to always 
preserve existing vegetation around the community and 
use it as a natural buffer, but are willing to supplement 
areas to provide a nice screening along the exterior of 
their property when needed.  The Developer will work 
diligently with the City to address any concerns Council 
and neighboring subdivisions may have. Mr. Harrison
believed this development will be a nice neighborhood 
that the City will be proud of. 
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Mr. Harrison confirmed the following to Council:

Mayor Smith:  The Developer can reduce to one access off 
Cokesbury Road and provide an emergency access (a hidden 
driveway for emergency vehicles only) off Northside 
Drive. This HOA will be funded by the Developer for the 
first year and a property management group will manage 
the grounds. 

Councilor Hutto: Projected price ranges of homes will be 
from $230,000 to $275,000-$280,000 and 1,800-2,600 
square feet size range.

Councilor Patricia Partlow: It was impossible to align 
their entrance to Greenwood High’s because of the pond, 
plus it would have been too close to add another traffic 
signal at Northside Drive.  

Councilor Bass and Mayor Smith had concerns about the 
entrance beside a private residence and Aldersgate 
United Methodist Church.  City Manager Wilkie stated 
Council can set guidelines that the developer must 
confirm, or Council can vote it down at the 2nd reading. 
Mr. Harrison noted the Developer is willing to meet with 
the person who lives at the private residence to make 
every effort to appease him and Council to make that 
entrance beneficial to all concerned. He also suggested 
more details can be discussed before second reading.  

Councilor Hutto wants to see a real berm buffer to 
visibly block the development before houses are built.

After addressing staff and Council recommendations (8 
items) that will determine approval of the development, 
Mr. Harrison suggested walking the site to view and 
discuss natural buffers because he believes natural 
trees and berms with evergreen vegetation are the best.  
He noted to Mayor Smith that he did not see destroying 
evergreen trees and vegetation to add something 
different and the homeowner’s association will be funded 
to maintain landscaping. 

Councilor Bass is in favor of this type of zoning because 
it allows the City to monitor accountability with the 
development in progress. 

Councilor Patricia Partlow was concerned with traffic 
and safety if entrances on Cokesbury Road are reduced to 
one.   
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Mr. Harrison explained to City Manager Wilkie that there 
is a 25 foot setback from all exterior property lines.  
Phase I will be cleared and buffered at the beginning of 
construction but irrigation, as an initial investment
for the developer, is a practical issue that must also 
be addressed.

Councilor Matthew Miller entered the meeting at 6:50 
p.m.

Mr. Jim Medford spoke in favor of the annexation on 
behalf of Workforce Development Initiatives that 
represents manufacturers, stakeholders, and industries 
because, if community needs are met and safety issues
are address, it is all that matters.  He noted that the 
staffing shortage is one of the top three challenges to 
economic growth and housing is not enough to meet the 
needs to recruit and retain the workforce.  Fifty percent 
of key positions are those with salaries of $50,000 & up
and the lack of housing is holding Greenwood back from 
future industries and retail opportunities. 

Mr. Travis Dover also spoke in favor of the annexation 
because some small businesses may not last throughout 
the summer because of a staffing shortage.  Mayor Smith
and Councilor Bass concurred that housing is the key to 
getting quality employment staff.  Councilor Matthew 
Miller also agreed with Mr. Dover that most higher 
salaried employees live out of town and people opt to 
commute from Greenville, Anderson, or Augusta. 

Mayor Smith asked representatives to speak on behalf of 
their neighborhood against the proposed annexation. 

Those who spoke against were: 

Ms. Ann Hancock, President of the Milford Manor 
Homeowners Association, who is not opposed to the 
development, but the density of it.  She presumed the
traffic study was made either in 2020, or when schools 
and businesses were closed, and noted a tremendous 
amount of business traffic that includes 18 wheelers. 
She does not accept public housing nor believe Hi-Tech 
employees will live in that development.   

Ms. Hancock believed this is the wrong place for this 
development because it is not practical nor safe. She 
suggested to Mayor Smith that 50 homes will be more 
acceptable for that area.  
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Councilor Bass and Mayor Smith agreed that, if Council 
were to approve this subdivision, it would not be because 
of additional revenue.  

Mr. Steve Salisbury of Milford Manor agreed with 
everything Ms. Hancock stated because he will be 
directly affected by this proposed development.  A high 
density subdivision surrounded by lower density 
subdivisions will cause traffic congestion while schools 
are in session.  He questioned the City’s contiguity 
requirements to annex this property and believed, in the 
spirit of the law, that this method should not be used
to connect one property to another, after City Manager 
Wilkie explained the annexation process.

Mr. Roger Bley of 102 Hemlock Court believed this to be
a serious issue for subdivisions, traffic, schools, and 
churches and suggested the developer to build a bridge 
across the lake so the proposed subdivision and 
Greenwood High entrances can align for a traffic signal.  
He noted that HOA(s) do go broke causing subdivisions to 
deteriorate into terrible conditions and suggested 
Council to postpone making any decisions until all 
issues from Council and surrounding neighborhoods are 
addressed with the Planning Commission. 

Mr. Rhett Dominick of Cherokee Hills concurred with Dr. 
Hancock and Mr. Medford but wanted Council to think about 
safety and give considerable amount of decision, 
thought, and prayer on the safety of children and 
grandchildren because he has a problem with the quantity 
of vehicles and traffic lights.

Hays Hudson, Vice-President of Druid Hills Homeowners 
Association, agreed with everyone else. He believed that 
the 30 feet easement should be larger, and buffer zones
should be wider because 5 foot clearances between homes 
are too close.  Mr. Hudson also agreed that the number
of homes should be half of what is proposed and wanted 
a guarantee of no entrances going into Druid Hills.
Mayor Smith stated that the MPR zoning will assure that 
there will be no ingress or egress into Druid Hills. 
Councilors Hutto and Bass also confirmed that three 
similar subdivisions with $200,000+ homes were sold out 
by $50,000 salaried workers because Greenwood does not 
have any housing stock available. 
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Mr. Jason Homme of 107 Northside Drive West stated that 
this development will affect both sides of his property
and disagreed with the amount of unemployment in 
Greenwood. If approved, he asked for proposed buffer 
zones to have evergreens and screens that will not 
deteriorate. He distributed pictures of traffic on 
Northside Drive and invited Council to visit his 
property to see how it will be affected.   

Mr. Ben Martin of Forest Hills wanted confirmation that 
the Developer would drop the development if not rezoned
and questioned the purpose of the Planning Commission if 
their recommendations are not considered.  His main 
concern was the safety of kids because he guaranteed 
there will be a lot more wrecks, and questioned if 
fatalities was worth developing that land to bring more 
employees to Greenwood. 

A motion to approve Ordinance No. 21-018 annexing four 
parcels of land, totaling approximately 86.52 acres 
located at Clairmont Drive, Cokesbury Road, and 
northside Drive with additional stipulations other than 
the 6 that were listed that require clarification was 
made by Johnathan Bass, seconded by Matthew Miller. 

DISCUSSION:

City Manager Wilkie confirmed to Councilor Bass that, if 
approved, 2nd reading will be June 21st.  She will 
coordinate an appointment for Councilmembers to walk the 
property with the Developer to look at buffering 
adjacent to other neighborhoods.

Mayor Smith reiterated that a lot more houses can be 
built under the current County zoning ordinance with no 
buffer requirements.  The City’s MPR goes above and 
beyond to address all concerns because Council strives
to be responsible with their decisions.  A total of ten 
feet, five feet from each property line, may not be for 
everyone but some people may prefer small lots with 
little yard maintenance.  

Councilor Miller understood traffic issues in that area 
and addressed a couple of issues. He noted the City did 
not conduct the traffic study, but Council will work 
with the SCDOT to make sure roads will remain safe.  
Mayor Smith agreed that the traffic study concentrated 
on safety. 

There was no further discussion from Council.
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Those who voted in favor of proposed Ordinance No. 21-
018 with noted stipulations to be addressed were Mayor 
Smith, Niki Hutto, Patricia Partlow, Johnathan Bass, 
Matthew Miller, and Ronnie Ables. Betty Boles voted 
against.

The motion carried 6-1.

CONSIDER 

Ordinance No. 
21-019 Amending 
the City of 
Greenwood’s 
Official Zoning 
Map (Ordinance 
No. 04-020) by 
Rezoning One 
Parcel of Land, 
Approximately 
79.64 Acres, 
Located at 1400 
Florida Avenue 
from GC (General 
Commercial) and 
R3 (Low Density 
Residential) to 
MPR (Master 
Planned 
Residential).

(1st reading) 

City Manager Wilkie read the proposed zoning request and 
recognized City/County Planner Draper Carlile who 
discussed the property located in Ward 6.  The 
Comprehensive Plan denoted this area as industrial but 
homes that are located at the south and west of this 
site made it most conducive to residential development. 
The number of units were reduced from 200+ to 96, due to 
significant wetland issues.   

An updated landscape plan was delivered today and, even 
though one major question regarding Phase 2 must be 
resolved before the master plan is approved, the 
Planning Commission recommended approval. Mr. Carlile 
confirmed to Councilor Miller that testing for septic 
systems will be conducted before the final plat is 
recorded.  City Manager Wilkie noted that City Attorney 
Tripp Padgett is working with her to get access to 
Elementary Avenue resolved by Council’s next meeting 
because the SCDOT will not allow access to Hwy 225.  

Mr. Paul Harrison, of Blue Water Civil Design, spoke on 
in favor of the request on behalf of Mark III Properties
(the Developer). He informed Council that the SCDOT 
stated Elementary Avenue is supposed to be a public 
access road to this property and confirmed that the 
Developer will do whatever needs to be done by the next 
Council meeting or may ask to postpone the 2nd reading.

City Manager Wilkie noted SCDHEC would not approve 
septic systems if there is sewer access.  Mr. Harrison 
informed Council that, elevation wise, the lower have of 
the development cannot get access to the gravity sewer 
at the upper half of the development. 

Mr. Harrison stated the developer preferred to keep 
entrances separate but will have pedestrian access 
between the two communities because of they are 
different products with different price points, plus a 
road connection would cause more lots to be lost due to 
wetlands.  
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He confirmed to Councilor Hutto that price points ranges 
from low $200,000 to mid-high $200,000 for larger lots.
He also confirmed to Manager Wilkie the buildout of both 
subdivisions is projected to be three to five years.

Councilor Miller stated, and Mayor Smith agreed, that 
buffer yards in this subdivision is not as concerning as 
the other subdivision because it does not backup to any 
other developments. 

No one spoke against the proposed rezoning. 

A motion to approve Ordinance No. 21-019 with 
stipulations to be addressed for the Greenwood 
City/County Planning Department, Council, and staff, 
except Item #2, was made by Niki Hutto, seconded by 
Johnathan Bass. 

DISCUSSION:

Councilor Betty Boles questioned if any septic tank 
conditions will be one of the stipulations that will be 
addressed before it becomes a problem.  Mayor Smith
confirmed that Mr. Harrison worked with SCDHEC before 
and will address this issue before 2nd reading. 

There was no further discussion from Council. 

The motion passed unanimously. 

CITY MANAGER 
COMMENTS 

City Manager Wilkie listed several upcoming events and 
encouraged Council’s participation for the Ward 1 trash 
pickup this weekend, starting at the United Center. She 
will be on vacation from June 5 – 12, but will be present 
by phone, while Assistant City Manager Ryan Thomas take 
over their next work se.   

Assistant City Manager Thomas reminded Council that the 
joint City/County meeting will be 3 p.m., next 
Wednesday, May 26th, at the Greenwood County Library. 

CITY COUNCIL 
COMMENTS 

There were no comments at this time.  
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ADJOURNMENT A motion to adjourn the meeting was made by Matthew 
Miller, seconded by Betty Boles.

The motion passed unanimously.

Mayor Smith adjourned the meeting at 8:54 p.m.

_____________________ 
       Brandon Smith, Mayor 

 
 
ATTEST: 
 
 
________________________ 
City Clerk and Treasurer  


